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ECONOMICS AND INDUSTRY STANDING COMMITTEE 
First Report — “2012–2013 Annual Report” — Tabling 

MR I.C. BLAYNEY (Geraldton) [10.11 am]: I present for tabling the first report of the Economics and 
Industry Standing Committee entitled “2012–2103 Annual Report”. 

[See paper 1069.] 

Mr I.C. BLAYNEY: As Chair of the Economics and Industry Standing Committee of the Thirty-ninth 
Parliament, I am pleased to present our first report.  

The committee was established on 9 May 2013. Since its formation, the committee has been conducting an 
inquiry into the manner in which the use of floating liquefied natural gas operations will impact on various 
sectors of the Western Australian economy. The inquiry will also look at the impact of FLNG on the state’s 
domestic gas supply, and on state revenue. 

Australia is currently the third largest LNG exporter in the world. It has been estimated that 24 million tonnes of 
LNG, worth $16.2 billion, will be exported from Australia in 2012–13. Ninety per cent of this will come from 
two projects—the North West Shelf joint venture project, and Pluto. Projections put Australia as likely to be the 
world’s largest exporter of LNG by 2020. 

Western Australia has considerable experience in exploration, development, processing and export of LNG. This 
is demonstrated by the following brief history. In 1988, Woodside’s Goodwyn A platform was designed and 
engineered in Perth. The 1990s saw the continuation of engineering and fabrication for such things as 
Woodside’s Laminaria floating production and storage and offloading topsides, and parts of Wandoo were also 
fabricated locally. During 2000 to 2004, Woodside’s LNG train 4 and North Rankin A were engineered in Perth. 

Since then, onshore projects such as Pluto, Gorgon, Wheatstone, and Ichthys have resulted in engineering and 
design work going overseas, and fabrication and manufacturing being undertaken by some of our Asian 
neighbours. The advent of FLNG will mean the demise of Australian construction jobs, and there is a great deal 
of concern about jobs in the maintenance and operation of FLNG. It is in this climate that the committee decided 
that its first inquiry would be into the implications of FLNG for Western Australia. 

To date, the committee has had six deliberative hearings, held a number of briefings, and received submissions 
from key stakeholders. A series of public hearings is currently being arranged. To date, I have found the 
workings of this industry, and its technical complexity, fascinating. 

I mention that I think it will be important for our committee to travel to Europe in the latter stages of our inquiry 
to see how places such as Aberdeen and Stavanger have grown industry around the oil and gas sectors. We 
would also like to visit Shell’s research facilities in the Netherlands, and the construction site of Shell’s 
production units in Korea.  

Mr W.J. Johnston: What about Paris? 

Mr I.C. BLAYNEY: There is actually not a lot of gas industry in Paris. 

I know that we are living in tight financial times. But this inquiry, and this industry, is arguably as important to 
Western Australia as anything that will be looked at during the term of this Parliament. As chair of the 
committee, I understand the need to economise where possible. That is what we do in business when times are 
tight, and we should be no different. If necessary, I am happy to contribute towards my costs of attending such a 
trip from my imprest account. It is difficult to overestimate the importance of this industry to Western Australia. 

I would like to formally thank the members of our committee for their enthusiasm for the work of the committee: 
Hon Fran Logan, MLA, member for Cockburn, deputy chair; Mr Vincent Catania, MLA, member for North 
West Central; Mr Jan Norberger, MLA, member for Joondalup; and Mr Peter Tinley, AM, MLA, member for 
Willagee. I would also like to mention that the member for North West Central recently resigned from the 
committee, and Mr Shane Love, MLA, member for Moore, has been assigned to the committee, and I welcome 
him to the committee. 

Finally, I would like to thank Mr Michael Burton, who has been the committee’s acting principal research officer 
since the committee was established. Michael has proven to be enthusiastic and proactive in his work for the 
committee to date, and easy to work with. 

The ACTING SPEAKER (Ms L.L. Baker): I give the call to the member for Willetton. 

Mr P.C. Tinley: Willagee—and we have been here so long!  



Extract from Hansard 
[ASSEMBLY — Thursday, 17 October 2013] 

 p5157b-5158a 
Mr Ian Blayney; Mr Peter Tinley 

 [2] 

MR P.C. TINLEY (Willagee) [10.17 am]: I would like to add my comments to the points made by the Chair of 
the Economics and Industry Standing Committee in relation to the tabling of this annual report. This is obviously 
not a voluminous document, as it certainly will be when the committee brings down its final report.  

It has been a privilege to get onto this committee in the first place, and to serve on this committee for its inquiry 
into what I think is probably one of the most important challenges facing Western Australia, namely floating 
liquefied natural gas and its implications for the economy of Western Australia, as outlined in the committee’s 
terms of reference.  

The committee held its first public hearing yesterday. That has been very well reported in today’s The West 
Australian by Gareth Parker, who sat through a lengthy hearing, as did a full gallery within the committee room, 
demonstrating the intense interest that exists around this inquiry by people affected by or involved in this 
industry, both upstream and downstream, and about this particular technology. That is for good reason. What we 
discovered in our public hearings yesterday underscored the importance of taking a whole-of-government and 
whole-of-economy approach to the opportunities that will eventuate from this technology. The technology itself, 
as I discovered, is not groundbreaking as such; it is about the way it is aggregated into one platform. 

The biggest thing, as Mr Cole from Woodside said in his evidence to the public inquiry yesterday, is that it is all 
about the capital costs. In fact, I put a direct question to him about the comparison between onshore and offshore 
processing, particularly in the case of Browse and James Price Point. My question to him was, as I recall, “Was 
the onshore business case unprofitable?”, and his response was, “It was not commercial.” That prompted the 
further question from me, “Does ‘not commercial’ mean it did not meet your IR hurdle, or did it have other 
implications that made it not commercial?”, and he simply repeated the line. 

I am very clear that the biggest motivator at this stage in the floating liquefied natural gas game is the capital 
costs and not the time to market because the FLNG for Browse, for example, will come to market after it would 
have had processing been done onshore.  

I look forward to the future of the committee and its report, which will come down in due course and which will 
refer to the economic opportunity. FLNG, in my personal opinion, is here. We do not resist it. It will be a feature 
off our coast in greater and greater numbers as more and more fields are discovered and we grow to be probably 
the largest supplier in world gas by 2017 or 2019.  

Like the chairman, I thank the other committee members for their support. I thank the secretariat, Dr Loraine 
Abernethie and Michael Burton, for assisting. To not have a principal research officer was a challenge. I also 
acknowledge Mr Bill Tinapple, who was seconded from the Department of Mines and Petroleum to assist the 
committee with the work that it has done so far. We have a long way to go and we are looking forward to it.  
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